
KILHAM NEWS  

December 20 & January 21 
G Boyes – Shop progress Update 

GRAND OPENING ON: 

Saturday 5th December 2020 at 10am. 

Our new opening hours are 7 days a week 

Mon - Fri 7.00 -19.00, Sat 7.30 -17.00 &  Sun 9.00-13.00 

The shop is now built and ready to stock.  We will be selling a wide range of      
products from the COOP and Costcutter with many well-known household 
brands.   As with the previous “pop up” shop we aim to keep the shop as local 
as possible. The milk will still be St Quintin’s from Harpham, the eggs will be 
from Broachdale Birds in Kilham. The sandwiches will be from Milners in 
Bridlington and St Quintin’s. Potatoes will be from Robert Lindley Ltd at Burton 
Fleming .  Sandwich fillings and cheeses from Primepak in Driffield. Pies will still 
be the fantastic Jones pies - and they use flour from Bradshaws, a very local 
ingredient.  There will be lots of other local produce for you to choose from.

ALL ITEMS FOR INCLUSION IN THE DEC/JAN EDITION OF THE NEWSLETTER SHOULD BE SENT TO: 

gerryhornerkpc1@gmail.com BY JAN  15TH PLEASE 

mailto:gerryhornerkpc1@gmail.com


Some of the exciting new 

additions will be beers from 

Wold Top in Wold Newton and   

Raven Hill Brewery in Kilham, 
with lots of other wines and 

beers available from around the 

world.  

We will be stocking daily papers 

with regular orders welcome. 

We are looking forward to welcoming customers          
OLD and NEW. 

The October meeting via Zoom was very well attended 

with 20 of us hearing about the  members of the very 

first WI committee in Wales.  Though this was             

interesting it wasn’t quite what we were expecting!  

However, a pleasant evening was had by all. The  
No-vember meeting was a craft one.  Felicity 

Jennings of Spa Sweethearts WI in Harrogate showed
us how to make a simple Christmas decoration and how to adapt it 

for cards and even Christmas tree shapes. This meeting was even   

better attended than the last one with 27 of us, including 3 of the 4 

new Kilham WI members, enjoying a chat and a chance to show off 

our crafting skills.  The raffle winners were Chris B, Ruth and Jackie F.  

We have a full programme arranged from now till March.  Wayne 

Trice from Magic in a Trice is our December speaker and in January we 

will be inspired by sailor and business woman, Julie Waites. 

The WI chats are on Zoom on Monday mornings 

from 10.30 and Thursday afternoons from 2.30pm. If 

you would like to try Zoom but are not sure how then 

give me a call and we can have a go.  If you would 

like to come along to any of our “meetings” you will 

be made most welcome. For more details ring    

Christine on 420105. 



MOT Testing 
Tyres, Batteries & Exhausts 
 Rix Fuel  
Wheel Alignment 

New & Used Car and Van Sales  
Service & Repairs to all Vehicles 
Full Range of Diagnostic Capabilities 
 4 x 4 Specialists 
Breakdown Recovery (not 24hrs) 

Friendly Service from Local People  Established 1969 

We offer a range of used cars to suit every need and can source and supply     
virtually any new vehicle at competitive prices. Established over 40 years 
ago, G Boyes has grown into one of the area's most  respected new and 
used car dealerships and service / repair centres. We pride ourselves on our 
friendly, individual approach towards customer care and believe this is the 
reason so many of our customers come back again and again. 
All our vehicles are sold with a warranty and an MOT if required. Find our 
latest deals: www.gboyes.co.uk, peteboyes@gboyes.co.uk or 07778230037  
Please see the front page of this edition of Kilham News to check out 
our new opening times - seven days a week!  Come along to the Grand 
Opening of our amazing new village shop on 5th December, and don't 
forget - we are delivering free locally. Just ring to place your order, and 
pay over the phone, and we will bring your shopping to your door.
We look forward to seeing you soon.

The Garage, Chapel Lane, Kilham, YO25 4RP 01262 420627 



KILHAM VILLAGE HALL ASSOCIATION 

With the exception of the Post Office which continues to operate 
on a Wednesday afternoon between 1.00 p.m. and 4.00 p.m., 
the village hall remains closed until further notice.  As the time 
goes on, and we are now finishing another lock-down and    
entering tier 3, with ever increasing infection rates, it feels like a 
lifetime since we were all able to get together and socialise in 
our lovely village hall.  Rest assured we will be waiting to     
welcome you back, friends old and new, with our brand new     
tables and chairs and all the facilities you have come to expect, 
once life returns to some sort of normality.  Hopefully, in the 
New Year! 

 In the meantime, the Committee would like to take this    
opportunity to wish you all a happy, healthy and, most     
importantly, Covid free Christmas and New Year.  Stay safe. If 
you need to contact us—email kilhamvillagehall@gmail.com 

Craft and Chat 

As a result of Covid 19 and the impending closure of the Kilham 
Methodist Chapel at the end of November, a decision has been 
made to disband the Kilham Craft and Chat Group. I would like 
to take the opportunity to thank all the members for their     
generous donations of items they’ve made for charity over the 
years and to Kilham residents who have supplied yarn and 
monetary donations. Using the leftover yarn, I have knitted 
adult hats which have been sent to two homeless charities.    
The small amount of 
money, held on account, 
has been donated to the 
“Helping Hands, Knit 
and Natter Group” in 
Driffield, towards     
postage of charity items 
that cannot be delivered    
locally.  

Jackie Carlton 

mailto:kilhamvillagehall@gmail.com


Christie Private Client Limited 

A SERVICE BASED IN KILHAM 

wills - powers of attorney - and more 

who we are 

Although only recently established we have a wealth of experience. Our principal 

Geoff Christie is a retired solicitor who has spent many years working in the areas in 

which we specialise. It is Geoff who will advise you, discuss your requirements and 

then implement them. To help combat CORONAVIRUS or if you don’t live locally we 

can progress your instructions remotely by phone, the post, email, Skype, 

Messenger etc. For further advice simply call 01262 421815 or email 

office@christieprivateclient.co.uk. Here to help if we can. 

how we can help you 

 WILLS

 LASTING POWERS OF ATTORNEY (please ask for our free client guide)

 DEPUTYSHIP APPLICATIONS

 PROBATE

 ESTATE ADMINISTRATION

 ELDERLY CLIENT ISSUES

 INHERITANCE TAX PLANNING

 TRUSTS

We are qualified and regulated members of the Institute of Professional Willwriters 

and are fully insured in order to protect our clients interests. 

01262 421815 

office@christieprivateclient.co.uk 

www.christieprivateclient.co.uk 
Registered in England company number 06933676 – registered office at Box Cottage, East Street, Kilham, Driffield YO25 4SG 

Director & Company Secretary – E G P Christie B.A. (Hons.), Solicitor (non-practising) 



Ray's Voices. 

During the war, there was a 

saying ‘All’s quiet on the     

Western Front’ (which you may 

remember if you’re old enough!) 

Well, you could say that about 

Ray’s Voices activity in the last 

couple of months. However, 

things are looking up. At last 

RevRay has been able to produce the parts for ‘Mr. Sandman’, with a 

couple of others in the pipeline. If choir members have been checking, 

they would have wondered what had happened to the Maestro’s    

promise to publish the parts of some new songs. Well, there was a    

delay because he had been drawn out of retirement to lead a Zoom, 

one day, international, taster Jazz Workshop. As you can imagine, this 

took up all his time but that event has happened (and was hugely    

successful). Now he’s been able to fulfill his commitment to the choir. 

The details for members are on a link published on Facebook’s ‘Ray’s 

Voices’ page. As well as this opportunity to learn new songs for our  

repertoire, Lynne Beebe, our  Administrator came up the wonderful idea 

that we could go Carol singing at various venues around the village. 

This was received on Facebook with great glee, even some folk who 

are not in the choir want to join in. So far, so good. We had hoped to be 

able to let everyone know where. when and how we could achieve this 

but - with current Lockdown and Tier 2 restrictions, all we can do is give 

a rough outline of what we HOPE will happen. The general idea is that 

there will be carol singers somewhere in the village from around 

7:30pm on the evening of Thursday 17th December.   Depending on 

restrictions, we will either sing as one big group or, if the Rule of 6 still 

applies, there may be groups of 6 singing at different venues

simultaneously. Arrangements will be very last minute, unfortunately 

way after publication of this magazine. The hope is that you might listen 

out for us that evening - come to your door give us a wave and we can 

shout our Christmas greetings. It could be fun but of course, it depends 

on restrictions. If we’re in lockdown, it won’t happen – but, from Ray’s 

Voices, we wish everyone in the village a Happy Christmas and a bright 

and better New Year anyway!  



KILHAM VILLAGE LOTTERY 

Draw Date: SATURDAY 26TH SEPTEMBER 2020 

Draw Date: SATURDAY 31ST OCTOBER 2020 

For anyone new wishing to have a number/s or if you require any      
further information or have any queries please contact Louise McKie 
on 01262 421804 or Marie Sheader on 01262 420777 or email 
kilhamvl2017@gmail.com 
Numbers are 50p each per month and you can hold as many numbers 
as you wish.  
The next draw is on Saturday 28th November 2020. Please ensure you 
have paid either Marie or by Standing Order by this date otherwise   
unfortunately your number/s will not be put in the draw.  
Please also note if you pay annually your next year’s payment will 
need to be paid by the January draw which will be on Saturday 30th 
January 2021.This can be paid by standing order or to Marie.  

Kilham Parish Council 

After a year most of us would rather forget, the Christmas tree located 
in the Memorial Gardens will hopefully bring a welcoming splendour of 
colour and sparkle to the village main street. This year the Parish 
Council has purchased the tree and we would like to say a big thank 
you to Lucy Savile for ordering the tree and the team of volunteers who 
give their time to erect and decorate it.  

The playground by the village hall has been given a new lease of life 
thanks to Multipurpose Cleaning who, a couple of weeks ago came 
and gave the play equipment and the play surface a deep clean. The 
playground is open for the children to use but we ask that social      
distancing is maintained and that you regularly sanitise your
children's hands. 

Finally, the councillors would like to wish the residents of 
Kilham a Merry Christmas and safe New Year. 

1
ST

 PRIZE MRS JILLIAN MARSHALL (427) £55.00 

2
ND

 PRIZE MR AARON RICHARDSON (198) £30.00 

3
RD

 PRIZE MR MATTHEW RAWSON (421) £20.00 

1
ST

 PRIZE MRS CHRIS HEPWORTH (113) £55.00 

2
ND

 PRIZE MISS LUCY DAWSON (493) £30.00 

3
RD

 PRIZE MR GAVIN KAY (591) £20.00 

mailto:kilhamvl2017@gmail.com


Welcome to Kilham Church of England 

Primary School News. 

Despite the challenges of running a school during a global   
pandemic I am delighted to share with our community how well 
our local children are doing. Kilham School has been open   
every day since September with the support of our school     
family. Thank you all for your support, understanding and    
patience over the last six months as we have dealt with the 
lockdown, partial reopening and now a full reopening in our 
COVID secure school environment.   

Over the last couple of months, it has been brilliant to catch up 
with ALL of our children and to see our school providing a high 
quality of education. As part of our reopening plans, we have 
provided catch up programmes for those who missed so much 
learning in our seven-month closure. As we are well into the      
second lockdown , we aim to keep things operating as normally 
as possible and keep providing the best education possible to 
all of our students. 

Over the last couple of months, the school has been involved in 
many fundraising activities to support local and international 
communities. This work was linked to our Christian values of 
caring, justice and compassion. 

Non-uniform 

Well done to all of the children and families from Kilham Church 
of England Primary School who joined in our non-uniform day 
before half term which was in red, green and black, the colours 

of the Malawian 
Flag. 
The school 
received £220.00 
in donations 
which buy 5 new 
stoves for families 
in Malawi. Thank 
you so much for 
your support and 
generosity.  



 

Harvest collection. 

During our work linked to our Harvest Festival, staff from the 
school delivered all of the products that you had donated as part 
of our Harvest collection to the Foodbank in Driffield. As a 
school we collected over 234KG of tins and dried foods which is 
the average weight of an ox. This is a considerable amount of 
food that will support families in our local community – thank 
you to everybody who donated something, it will make a differ-
ence to local families in need.Malawian Stoves Project – Art-
work in the Church 

Congratulations to children from Year 3 and Year 5 who have 
produced some wonderful artwork which is now on display in 

the All Saints Church - Kilham.  
The artwork depicts a Malawian 
village and gives information 
about how our non-uniform do-
nations were used to buy stoves 
for Malawian houses and to help 
Malawian families.  
 
Hopefully you will be able to visit 
the church in your own time to 
have a look at the amazing art-
work. The church is open every 
day between 10.00 am and 4.00 
pm  



 

 
 

Diary Dates 
KPFA 

 

Shamrock Shindig Update 
This year has been completely unforeseen, and we have had to postpone 
this event on two separate occasions. Unfortunately, entering another 
Winter period with a second lockdown we are still unable to set a new 
date. With this in mind, we would like those who have purchased tickets, 
who have not yet requested refunds, to please get in touch with Nicola 
07765932387 so one can be arranged. We do have every intention of 
putting on the most amazing event we can offer, when allowed, but we no 
longer feel it appropriate to hold onto people’s money without a con-
firmed date. We thank you for your continued support and patience and 
hope you will buy tickets again in the future. 

Retirement 
Andy Scarth, our groundsman at the Playing Field is  
retiring. We would like to thank Andy for all his  
work at the field over these last years. He has done 
an amazing job for the village community and has  
always been the first to offer his help on any of our 
extra projects.  

 

Invitation for Expressions of Interest: Grass Cutting Tender 
With Andy retiring and the equipment we have, getting “tired” we have 
decided to take a different approach towards our grass cutting require-
ments. 
• The Main Field area approx. 5.86 acres 
• The Amenity area approx.  1 acre to include the Southern area of the 

field surrounding the grass and hard surface courts, playpark, sand pit 
and willow maze. To include grass cutting and strimming and/or weed 
control around the equipment perimeter areas. 

• Grass Tennis Courts approx. 0.32 acres to be cut with supplied equip-
ment and marking out of courts, also using supplied equipment. 

Those expressing interest should hold relevant insurance documentation 
and risk assessments to cover such work. 
Anyone wishing to be sent the full information on any of the tenders 
above should email KPFA2020@outlook.com stating which they are inter-
ested in, or for more details call Liz 07894202806 or Nicola 07765932387. 

mailto:KPFA2020@outlook.com


  

We hope our green space and facilities offered you and your loved ones a place 
to relax, enjoy and make memories in 2020. 
 

Wishing everyone a very Merry Christmas and a  
Happy and Healthy New Year 

 
KPFA 
    

 

 

St. Pauls Methodist Church 
 

Revd Nic Bentley   

E-mail: - nic.bentley@methodist.org.uk 

Tel: - 01262 352733   

Web: - http://
www.bridlingtonmethodistcircuit.org.uk 

 

 

 

It is with great sadness we announce the closure of  

St Paul's Methodist Church.   

The final service will be held in December or  January.  The 
present church was built on this site in 1907 and it replaced an 
older Wesleyan Church.  Dwindling congregations, illness and 

Covid have contributed to the closure.   

Many thanks to all who have supported the Methodist Church 
over the many years. 

 

 

 

Expressions of Interest should be declared by 18th December with tender packs being sent 
out 4th January for completion by 31st January. 

mailto:nic.bentley@methodist.org.uk
http://www.bridlingtonmethodistcircuit.org.uk/
http://www.bridlingtonmethodistcircuit.org.uk/


December 
 6st      11.00am   Holy Communion 
20th     11.00am   Holy Communion 
24th    11.30pm  Christmas Eve Holy Communion 
27th     11am  Zoom Service 
 
January 
3rd       11.00am   Holy Communion 
17th     11.00am  Holy Communion 
24th   11.00am  Zoom service 
 

Following ‘lockdown’ there will be a service of Holy Communion at All 
Saints on the first and third Sundays of the month at 11am. For our   
benefice (group of churches) we will also have a service on ‘Zoom’ every 
Sunday at 11am and every Wednesday at 10am. Please email Glyn for 
the Zoom links. 

 

Things are likely to change in line with coronavirus guidance so for up to 
date information on what’s happening please check both the church   
noticeboard and the All Saints, Kilham section of the Church of Eng-
land’s web site: A Church Near You: https://www.achurchnearyou.com/  

 

Christmas is going to be different this year but we will work to get the 
most out of this wonderful season. Our church will be decorated and 
hold Christmas themes and stories. To help us get the most out Advent 
we will have a weekly ‘Zoom’ course (if you’re interested email Glyn for 
the Zoom link and more information) 

 

Dear All, 

Revd Glyn has asked me to introduce myself as the new Assistant Cu-
rate of All Saints here at Kilham. I also will be serving across the Bene-
fice (alongside Glyn) which includes Rudston, Boynton, Carnaby, Burton 
Fleming with Fordon, Grindale and Wold Newton.   

 

ALL SAINTS CHURCH SERVICES  
AND EVENTS   01262 420313 

Churchwardens 
Sue Dawson 01377 259068 

 Pam Barker 01262 420652 

https://www.achurchnearyou.com/


 

I live in Nafferton with my wife Jenny and 
my two younger sons who are Matthew 
(13), and Samuel (16).  I have three older 
children who are Jake at Hull                 
University, Amy living in  Guisborough, and 
my stepson William in Pennsylvania, USA. 
I teach Criminology at Scarborough TEC, 
practice as Psychotherapist and work for 
Cruse Bereavement Care.  

I am excited to be working locally with both 
my younger children having attended     
Kilham School and in-laws (Rev Ray and 
Brenda) who are active members in 
the community notably Rays Voices. I am 
somewhat restricted in my ministry by 
COVID in the village but have been taking 
services on Zoom (at times in church) and 
visiting those in need where possible. I look forward to meeting those I 
know already in my role and new faces that I come in contact through 
my work in the village.  

Revd Alan Leach 

All Saint Church - Community Lunches 

 

As the year draws to a close, the Community Lunches Team have 
missed meeting up with you all over the past few months. 

 

It has been a difficult time, but it has been heart-warming to see how the 
community has come together, helping the most vulnerable & needy 
amongst us.  

 

It goes without saying, should anyone need anything over the festive  
period, please do get in touch with us.   

 

We look forward to being with you in 2021, when we can once again 
partake in food & friendship. 

 

Wishing you all a Joyous Christmas and a Happy, Healthy, New Year.  

Sending Love & Christmas Blessings to you all. 

 

All Saints Community Lunches Team 



Kilham Neighbourhood Watch 

Anita Harrison  Home: 01262 420632 / Mobile: 07712770940 

Police Emergency 999 

Non-Emergency  101 

 

Got our crops drilled for next year as most farmers have now, but of course out 
come the poachers looking for hares and deer. They are making the most awful 
mess driving all over these newly sown crops, it’s so infuriating they never think 
where their flour comes from or how it gets there. Fortunately, our local police are 
usually onto them with the help from people who happen to notice vehicles driving 
all over where they shouldn’t be. This usually happens at darkness when fortu-
nately, our local police officers are on duty. If you see any activity with vehicles 
with lights on at night in the fields, ring either 999 or 101 and please report it. 

 

There is a scam circulating at the moment. One of our neighbourhood watch co-
ordinators received a message from a friend of his so he has passed it on to be 
circulated. There was a text from a certain number to ring 0909556006 and get a 
message from Louise, DO NOT RING THAT NUMBER it has been investigated 
and found to be a premium number that charges £6.00 per min, no doubt the 
message would be a long one.  

Stay safe, anything we can help with, please ring. 

Anita  



We are currently running the Food Bank 
out of the Rix Pavillion on the Driffield 
Showground and have been tasked by 
the East Riding of Yorkshire Council with 
preparing three Emergency Boxes 
(otherwise known as Boris Boxes) for 
each of 21 local parishes in case of a fur-
ther lockdown or other emergency due 
to flooding, snow etc. 
 

The boxes are intended to supply, free of charge, any person who is forced to 
self-isolate or shield and has no other means of obtaining groceries. The food 
is all ambient, should provide food for a few days, and does not require any 
specialist storage but owing to space we will no longer able to store these on 
your behalf. 
 
These boxes are being stored at The Poplars, Kilham until needed.  If you or 

someone you know needs this kind of support— 
please contact us on 07816306503.   

. 
The food bank in Driffield is endeavouring to stay open during this crisis and 
bring food to those that can’t access it or are struggling for any other reason. 
 
They are giving out generic bags but offer extras like nappies, sanitary prod-
ucts and toiletries.  You need to let them know you are coming if you plan to 
visit—contact 07445554006—They help anyone in isolation, alone and unable 
to get out. 
People in debt, people who’s income doesn't cover the cost of living. 
Those on state pension, and people who have no access to cash and are strug-
gling because of the virus or any other reason. 
 

Their message is DO NOT GO HUNGRY. 
If you think you need help or you know someone else who 

does, contact the Driffield and Wolds Food Bank. 
See facebook page for more details. 



 

All aspects of building work covered from the removal of your old fireplace to 
the construction of a new focal point ‘bespoke fireplace’ in your home. Liners 
supplied and installed and all aspects of chimney work undertaken. 
We are proud to be able to offer a unique service with locally sourced, hand 
crafted products, provided to your specification and to a certified standard. 
 
We provide a complete local, reliable and 
friendly service at competitive prices.  Free 
estimates given and many local  references 
available.   
 
Most people know that chimneys need to 
be cleaned out but few of us think about it 
until a problem occurs, such as poor       
ventilation or chimney fire—to avoid this -  
Why not give us a call and let us give you a 
quote for having your chimney swept by a 
professional this month. 
 

Contact: Alvin 
01262 421896   0791 911 6141 

Alvin Ingham 
Property Maintenance 

HETAS Registered wood 

and multifuel stove        

installer and building 

contractor 
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